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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Good afternoon. The General Plan Committee of
December 15, 2011 shall come to order. It is about 1:35. Before we begin, please
turn off your cell phones and other noise-making devices or at least turn them on
stun. I'm Councilmember Don Couch, Vice-Chair of this Committee. Committee
Chair Gladys Baisa is excused today. This afternoon we will continue our work
on the Maui Island Plan. First, we want to welcome our voting Members which is
everybody on the Council. First up, Robert Carroll, Councilmember Carroll -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good, good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Councilmember Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Councilmember Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Councilmember White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Hokama and, and Council Chair Mateo
and Council Vice-Chair Pontanilla are excused. And from the Administration,
Will Spence, Planning Director -MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --John Summers, Administrative Planning Officer -MR. SUMMERS: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Simone Bosco, Senior Planner -MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: -- all from the Department of Planning. And James Giroux,
Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And of course Committee Staff: Legislative Attorney,
Kirstin Hamman and Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. Good afternoon.
Alright, we're first gonna start with public testimony, and I wanna remind
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everybody that it's limited to the item on our agenda today. Please sign up at the
desk located in the 8 th floor lobby. And you're limited to three minutes per
person with one minute to conclude if you need it. Please state your name and
who you're representing when you come on up. And right now, Members, we
have two people scheduled to testify, possibly more. Okay, thank you. First is
Warren Watanabe followed by Rob Riebling.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr Chair, just a point of order if I may?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know we're gonna have public testimony,
but just for the testifiers as well as ourselves, we are using the document
Chapter 7: Land Use, dated 12/1/11 from the Planning Director. Is that the
document?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I was going to bring that up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Yeah, I think, you know, it'd be good if we
start with that, Mr. Chair. I apologize, you know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's the one that is the Ramseyer version this time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Ramseyer version?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, it has red...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one? Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it has red changes that the Planning Director made. You
have red ink in there?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And it's...and I think it's dated 12/1/11 from the
Planning Director.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that correct? At the bottom of Page...at the very
bottom of the page.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I don't have that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I'm just trying to make sure we all on
the same thing --3-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I apologize for the question before the
testifier.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We'll get that. Ms. Hamman will...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's what I have, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I know. I just...yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is the one sent in the E-mail by the Committee Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He said...yeah, okay. Well maybe we'll get that
before...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We'll get that before.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I apologize, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No worries.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Mr. Watanabe.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Vice-Chair Couch and Members of the Committee.
My name is Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of the Maui County Farm
Bureau. The Maui County Farm Bureau, on behalf of our commercial farm and
ranch families and organization, provides additional comments based on the new
information provided on December 1 st . We stand by the comments provided
during the prior testimony. However, have revised our comments to reflect the
new three-column matrix provided in today's agenda notice. We commend the
proposed changes by the Planning Director, No 1065.2 in the matrix, to focus in
providing conditions to support farm and ranch viability. Viable farms and
ranches result in productive, agricultural lands. During the next year, priority
must be placed on completing the mapping of...to identify Important Agricultural
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Lands as described in HRS 205. IAL combined with urban growth boundaries
that incorporate the needs of Maui through 2030 and a few years beyond to
address process delays and implementation of an expanded rural category will
provide the framework of defining agricultural lands. There has been extensive
efforts to define agriculture. The existing matrix includes categories such as
Prime and Productive, terms that are not defined and will create classifications
that are not currently recognized in agricultural viability programs. Without
definitions, confusion will ensue just as there is controversy today in defining
agriculture for the purposes of property tax assessment. The chapter urges use of
tools such as Transfer Development Rights, or TDR, to keep lands in agriculture.
Use of these programs will require modifications in other land use classifications
such as the Urban district. Increase density, infrastructure needs and incentives to
make it attractive for landowners and developers to purchase the development
rights as they are transferred will be important as it is likely that the sender and
receiver are different landowners. We have provided our comments in the matrix
form and look forward to working with you to, to develop a plan that will provide
the framework for agriculture through 2030. We do not expect this plan to
contain the details; that will be impossible to do: recognizing the rapid pace of
change in the world. Focus on details that cannot predict change can result in
future conflicts when trying to address industry needs. For example, aquaponics
is a new frontier for agriculture. Ideal locations for this type of ag may not be
what is traditionally known as Prime, but rather locations that have the correct
environment. Focus on Prime without providing benefits for these other lands
may impede the advancement of aquaponic operations. We expect the Maui
Island Plan to provide a vision and a framework within which Maui can evolve
during the plan period and, and not constraints that may limit future growth.
Thank you for this opportunity to comment. And I just want to add, you have
this...the attached matrix that we have including our comments, too. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Members, any questions for
the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Rob Riebling followed by Lucienne de Naie.
MR. RIEBLING: Good afternoon, Vice-Chair and Members. The Planning Director's
revisions that were suddenly introduced to the text and matrix on December 1 st
conspicuously eliminate nearly every single reference to Map 7-1. Have you
noticed that? This has at least the appearance of being a response to inappropriate
pressure from urbanizing developers. We really wanna get out from under that
Map 7-1. We urge that you resist this pressure and retain Map 7-1 as you work
your way through the text and the matrix. In addition, we ask that you also please
retain the following agriculture-friendly provisions currently in Chapter 7, stick to
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the original wording and don't weaken them or water them down. I have a short
laundry list which I'm going to read into the record and then a written testimony
which we submitted. We refer to these things by chapter and verse to help you
find them in Chapter 7. It recognizes that preserving agricultural lands is
important to the long-term sustainability of Maui. It recognizes that agriculture
protects land use options for future generations unlike urban development. It
provides policy direction to enhance ag lands and protect the character and scenic
beauty of the countryside and the unique sense of place of small towns. It
provides that ag lands can be designated Important Agricultural Lands and, and
use them as agricultural parks and other useful things It recognizes that it's infill
and development and not urbanization of ag lands that represents the best
utilization of existing infrastructure and the best opportunity to preserve open
space. It discourages developing or dividing Prime or Important Agricultural
Lands for residential uses in which the residence would be the primary use and
any agricultural uses would be secondary. And finally, in closing, remember it
features that important Map 7-1, identifying Prime or Important Agricultural
Lands and it protects them from development. We urge that you retain that map.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Riebling. Members, any questions for the
testifier? I have one. Mr. Riebling, I'm not sure if you're aware from all of our
other chapters that we have been removing the maps from the chapters as a matter
of policy. So that's the...it seems like the Director's doing it to go along with
what we've done at every chapter prior to this.
MR. RIEBLING: Well I want to thank you for clarifying that point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. RIEBLING: We, we just certainly hope that it, it stays in the chapter somehow or it
stays in the Plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We, we...yeah, they, they...the intent is to discuss the maps all
at the end of the -MR. RIEBLING: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --at the end of the process.
MR. RIEBLING: And the reason for my comment was that most references in the text,
in the matrix, had that part crossed out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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MR. RIEBLING: And now we know why. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Lucienne de Naie. And Ms. de Naie is, so
far, is the last one to testify. If anybody would...wishes to testify, please go to the
back and, and sign up so we can get you going.
MS. DE NAIE: Aloha, all. Merry Christmas again. Lucienne de Naie. Today I'm
gonna be testifying on behalf of Maui Tomorrow. Irene Bowie sends her
apologies. She had hoped to come today, she's double-booked. Maui Tomorrow
had a couple of questions about this section. We would be referring to the matrix,
not the text, of Section 7. One is, the word "appropriate", we, we noticed that the
word "appropriate" has been used a number of times. We wonder how that's
going to be defined. Who's going to decide when what is appropriate? So we
hope you'll have a discussion about that because otherwise it's sort of just a
meaningless word, and yet it's being substituted for "require" or, you know, some
verb that, that requires some sort of action. The second thing is we agree with
the, the comments from the Farm Bureau. That's very important that the County
go ahead and implement the intentions of Act 183 and Act 233. You know, we,
we really need to map and delineate these important ag lands. And we also agree
with Mr. Watanabe's statement that one size does not fit all in this manner We
need some flexibility for our ag planning. What might have been the perfect land
for the plantation might not be great for a new agricultural enterprise that could be
equally beneficial. It could help provide food or, or fuel. So I think we really
need to not just have such the rigid categories of, this is Prime because it has X,
Y, or Z type of soil. But we need to have a perhaps a third category, and I think
that's what was tried to be reached in this Map 7-1. It looked at the lands that are
already in Agriculture designation from the State Ag designation perspective and
said, which ones are the ones where we're really growing a lot of things, which
ones are the ones that are used by, by families, you know, and which ones would
be fine for grazing or something like that but probably aren't going to be crop
lands. However, I, I think that even itself needs to be refined a little bit. But I do
support having some reference to maps in here. We're gonna have to adapt a map
for the IAL anyway; and if you look in Act 233, it really recommends that if you
can do this as part of your General Plan process, you should. So we, we should
see what we can do to move that along. Also, the last thing here, we'd really like
to bring to your attention Item 1045, requiring public notification and review of
the subdivision of agriculture land into four more lots. Now this is...the
"requires" being deleted, the word "encourage" or "consider" or these sorts of
things are, are being substituted where the statement...the statement is several
places in the document. We've been speaking to this for years.
Councilmember...former Councilmember Johnson brought up a bill to try to
require this. If, if you're concerned about fake farms and about people using ag
lands for non-ag purposes, the easiest thing you could do is just require that every
ag subdivision post a sign so that all the neighbors know what's going on. And --7-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. DE NATE: -- you would find out where your fake farms are. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Anybody else out, out there want to testify?
And Ms. de Naie was the last person to sign up. Okay, seeing nobody come out, I
want to, with no objection, I want to close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, testimony...public testimony is closed. Members,
couple things. We're gonna be working off of a document that was sent...that's
dated 12/6/2011. It was sent to everybody's E-mails apparently, which is very
similar, but I don't think it's exactly the same as the one that you were showing
me, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is the one, right? It says -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --12/6 from the Planning Department to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, that's the one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Ms. Baisa, yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that's the one we'll be working off of. If you got it printed
out in black and white, you may wanna mix it, you know, take a look at the other
ones to see where the red is that the Planning Director put in there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause right now my, my desk I have one,
two, three, four copies. And, and so that makes it very confusing for any of us.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but we're working on the one that the Planning...I mean
the, the Staff sent on 12/6.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that's fine, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, does the public also have this available
to them?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, they do, Mr. Chair
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, yes, they do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Just wanna make sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. One of the things that was put out to the public and to
everybody was the Director's changes. One thing that was left out inadvertently
were seven small changes that the prior Planning Committee, from the prior
Council, had included. So I'm going to take a look and, and just point you guys
to some things—and, there, it's gonna be up on the screen as well—and then have
you put...just quickly write 'em in or X them out, and then entertain a
motion to accept those so that we can all look at the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Would it be more, more appropriate that we start,
and like we normally do, start on Chapter 7 of the matrix -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --make a motion to accept from Pages 7-1 to 7-8,
and then go back and make those changes -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in the text itself?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because if you're gonna make us do that...and
then we gotta go back and then accept the text itself, right? I'm just asking,
Chair, I'm just trying to make it simple as possible.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I, I understand that. We're gonna go from 7-1 to 7-8 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the text.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and there's only one little change on there so it doesn't matter.
It's the rest of the stuff that we're gonna deal with. My, my guess is we're not
gonna get through Agricultural Lands today in the text and the matrix so you may
be right in that, in that case. We'll just go that way and then -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --if we need to do the other stuff, we'll do it after that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so may I propose that, number one, I move to
accept Chapter 7 of the text, Land Use, from Pages 7-1 through 7-8. Michael?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (laughter) . . . It's been, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino
and seconded by Mr. White to accept the text in 7-1 through 7-8. Alright,
Members, discussions? Before we get into discussion, I just want to point you to
7-2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the, the second to the last sentence that says, "within" It
says, "Within the past two decades, Maui has experienced a decline in sugarcane
production". Replace the words "loss of and add the words "decline in" there.
That's what the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Yes, we did.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --previous Committee did last time, and there it is up there. Is
there any objections to a friendly amendment to do that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, so it's been moved and seconded that we accept
the, the text in Chapter 7, Pages 7-1 through 7-8. Now is the time, if you have
changes to those...to that language; and we're doing it...the, the version that the
Planning Director sent us.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So just for, just for clarity, Mr. Chair -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the, the motion includes changing...making the
changes noted in the, in the copy from the Planning Director.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have no problem, I'm ready.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Everybody's good with 7-1 through 7-8, the wording that was
changed? Okay. So you need a couple more seconds to refresh your memory?
Everybody's diligently checking their notes. Okay, hearing no comments, all
those in favor of accepting the text say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, five ayes, zero noes, and three [sic]
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you need the names of those excused or are you good?
Okay, thank you. Alright, Members, on to the matrix.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr., Mr. Chair, how many excused?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Four.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Four excused. Did I say three?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four, yeah? You said three and I thought that was
wrong.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My bad, four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah, he's right here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, we're...now we're on to the matrix. And then
again as provided by the Planning Chair... Planning Director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I move to accept the matrix...the goal, first of all,
"Maui Island will have a prosperous agricultural industry and will protect
agricultural lands" and its objectives and the policies from 1040 through 1064. I
don't have...1064, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by
Mr. White to go from ten -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --matrix...yeah, I'll, I'll correct that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it's supposed to be 1065.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten forty to 1064. And I wanted to see if we can do a friendly
amendment to change that to 1065.2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Point two. No, it should be ten...let me make that
correction: it's on 1040 to 1065.2. I apologize, I did not turn the page.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, no worries.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, sorry about that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, any comments? Then this again is the
Planning Director's copy that we received last week.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There was one...on 1040, the Director changed the
language. The proposal that...the amendment I'd like to make was that Maui will
protect agricultural lands by having a prosperous and...prosperous agricultural
industry. And I'm proposing the word "protect". I think it's important we note
that ag land—as been noted by some of the testifiers here today—that unless we
endeavor into protecting these lands, they may be lost forever. Now that's my
proposal for change to, to, to insert the word "protect agricultural lands by having
a prosperous agricultural industry".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so you wanna change that goal?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --seconded by Mr. White to change 1040 language in the goal
to say...that says, "Maui Island will protect agricultural lands by having a
prosperous agricultural industry" which adds a little bit in my...0h, well
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well I, and I, I think you're, you're...you
were gonna hit the nail on the head. It puts a little more emphasis on that word
"protect".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I think we've heard that from various
testifiers today, and I think I agree that if we don't keep a focus on protecting
what is Prime ag land and protecting our farming community and the usage of the
land, once it's gone—and this has been happening all over the United States
especially in an area that I'm very familiar with, The Lehigh Valley in
Pennsylvania, for which they're now going through the same issues where
farmland is being sold and developments are being put up—and once the
development is there, the farmlands lost forever. So let us, let us look at that as
protecting more than just, you know, what we were intending to do. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Can I get comments from
Department about this change?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chair Just a couple of comments. One, the
Department would support the proposed language as a new policy; but as a goal
statement, as I recall, is we're, we're looking at a desired end state. So the
original goal statement clearly articulates that at the end of this planning horizon,
we will have achieved something So it's a, it's a slightly different take on how
you use the words. But again for consistency's sake, we would support this as a
policy, but like to retain the original goal's statement.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Department. And
I concur with Department. It's... for me, my deciphering this is if agriculture isn't
prosperous, then we're not going to protect it. And so we have lots of land sitting
out there that are in ag, and just because it's sitting fallow or whatever, in
transition to some other diversified type of economy, you know, I don't want it to
just be paved over or whatever, taken out of ag. So I concur with Department to
keep it the way it is. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments? Okay. It's been moved by
Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White to change the language. All those in favor
say...oh, what?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry, Chair; but I tend to agree that the, that the
statement is more of a policy rather than a goal so I would...maybe we can
incorporate that same, that same thought in the objective or some other...or one of
the policies. But I think it's a good statement to make, but agree with the
fact that a goal should be the, the end, the end state not the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Any other thoughts? Would...I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
- 14 -
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can move, we can move that down, you know,
it's not a big deal.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Make that a policy?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can move that...yeah, policy. You know, I, I
have no problem, but again we don't want to lose the emphasis on "protect",
yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're willing to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's...that was my whole intent on that one is to
make sure the word "protect" was there by having that, that, you know,
prosperous industry. You know, sometimes, you know—and I disagree with
Ms. Cochran in this sense—you can have prosperous agriculture and land still can
be used for other things such as developing homes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I totally disagree with that statement because in
the Lehigh Valley, it was very prosperous; but it became more profitable to sell
the land. So as far as prosperity and prosperous lands, there they had that; but it
became more profitable. So be careful for what you wish for because sometimes
you get exactly what you didn't want. So I'm willing to let it go, I withdraw my
motion, but -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --again the emphasis on "protect" is...was very
important on my mind so we'll -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we'll, we'll put it down on the policy later.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we'll add that as a policy.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

December 15, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no problem, Mr. Chair. Thank you very
much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further comments? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I'm just wondering if we might not
be able to change Objective 1 to state, "Significantly reduce the loss of Productive
agricultural lands by having a prosperous agricultural industry."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second to that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to say...to change Objective 1. And, and you're in 1041, is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, to replace the language to say, significantly reduce loss
of Productive -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Productive.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --agricultural lands by having...what was it?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: A prosperous -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --a prosperous -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --agricultural industry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --agricultural industry. Any comments? And there's the
language up there. Get a chance to take a look at it, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Comments from the Department if we may,
Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Similar to the first set of comments: as an
objective, we're basically looking at something that we can measure not how
we're gonna achieve something. And by adding the tail of that sentence, by doing
something, "by having a prosperous ag industry" again, it reads as a policy. We
support the concept as a policy, but we prefer the original objective.
-16-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I would disagree with that because the, the
objective as it's stated is immeasurable anyway. It just says, "reduce". So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Further comments? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well I choose to keep it as is, I'm looking back
through GPAC, past Director, current Director, last Planning Committee, all
wanted current language and I agree. So that's my stand.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Other comments? The Chair would just throw out maybe if we
leave out the "by having a prosperous agricultural industry" might solidify that a
little bit more. Just saying "significantly reduce loss of Productive agricultural
lands".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what we have right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, he added "by having a prosperous...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no, as...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, productive.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Productive, I'm sorry, Productive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, he left the "Productive" out that's why.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no, he said, "Productive".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, right here, that's the, the motion, and I'm thinking that if
we, if we just...the "by having", leave that out that, that might satisfy the
concerns of the Department...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what you changing, Mr. Chair, is from Prime ag
land to Productive ag land?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Essentially, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I can make that motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well it's just...

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

December 15, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll, I'll modify my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you...okay -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and then I'll second the modification.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright, alright.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, no.
MS. HAMMAN: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: "Productive" is fine. It's just removing "by having -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Prosperous.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --a prosperous agricultural industry". There you go.
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's the motion as amended which essentially is the
same language as before except for changing "Prime" to "Productive". And now
that goes along with the testifier's concerns about... several testifiers' concerns
about new, you know, they necessarily don't have to be Prime, we can come up
with some things that we can do on not-so-prime land. So I'm, I'm supportive of
that one. Any further comments? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, fives ayes and four excused. Thank
you.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

December 15, 2011

VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, anything else, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Just want comments from Department
about 1045 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten forty-five.
--removing "require" to the...to "consider
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
requirements"... reasoning, please.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Councilmember Cochran. I, I go back to, to when we
originally started this review of the Maui Island Plan under this Council and this
Administration, and one of my basic thoughts is that we not regulate through the
Maui Island Plan. It's supposed to be a visionary document of where the County
wants to go. It's... when you say, "require public notification review of
subdivision of agricultural lands into four more lots", you're saying, "That's the
new regulation." But as we've seen, you know, throughout the last year when
you actually get into Committee, and you discuss new laws, and you, you start
getting...you get additional testimony, you get additional facts of...well maybe
we don't want to always do for four lots, maybe we don't want to require it in all
cases. There's, there's a lot of, a lot of things to be considered before we put an
absolute in this document. So by...when I say, "consider requirements", I think
it's appropriate that the County Council consider putting requirements for, for
-19-
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public hearings for ag subdivisions. Is that always four lots or is it ten lots or
twenty or...I don't know. I think that's for the legislative body to decide rather
than just making it an absolute at this point. By saying, "consider", we are giving
direction to say that this is something we really need to look at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any comments? Any motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So currently it is not a requirement at all, it's just
case-by-case and it's whatever's deemed appropriate by you at this point for
four...
MR. SPENCE: There is no requirement...there's, there's no requirement for a public
hearing for subdivision of agricultural land. There is a requirement if say that
subdivision is in the Special Management Area, but that's a whole different set of
laws. If it's outside of the, if it's outside of the SMA, there's no requirement at all
for, for a public hearing. You know, other, other things the Council may wanna
do when you...when we do consider this, you may wanna consider, you know, is,
is it the Council that's gonna want to, you know, have public hearings, is it the
Planning Commission, is it, you know, some other body? I don't know. That,
that's why I'm saying just "consider". There's too many unknowns about making
this a hard-and-fast rule at this point. There hasn't been enough discussion of the
idea.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, personally, I'd like to see some type of teeth
here for requirements being that I'm surrounded by ag lots. And they can just
pave it over and subdivide to their hearts' content and not let nearby people know.
Thank God there's people like myself who keep my eyes and ears open and
realize what is going on around me -MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and bring public, you know, public scrutiny to it,
but unfortunately things go on and I think it's, for me personally, it's not right.
And we all need to be notified especially when your backyards are literally
impacted. So I like more teeth and direction here and, and you take a different
stand, that's where, you know, your Department's been heading all through this
entire document. And I get it's a General Plan. So -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Chair, my motion is to restore it back to the
"require" language.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you wanna just --20-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And not...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --yeah, I guess all they did was say change "require" to
"consider".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, to "consider requirements".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So you move...is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's my motion...or not.
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Hamman.
MS. HAMMAN: I was just...I don't believe a motion is necessary. I believe we're
working from the prior Planning Committee's recommendation. Maybe the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
recommendation.

No, we're working from the Planning Director's

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We said that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know it's confusing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So again there's a motion out there for changing it from...back
to the Planning Committee's recommendation. Is there a second? Hearing no
second, the motion dies. Any other comments, other changes? There's gotta be
other changes. . . . (Short pause) .. .
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you. I would just like to make one comment.
You know, as we're proceeding -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --over here. There's a lot of things that we're not
saying, but that are a given and aren't gonna be in this document.
- 21 -
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: One of the things is, if something came to me as
Chair of Land Use Committee for an agricultural change and there was no
notification of neighbors, I wouldn't hear it until it went back. And when I was
on the Planning Commission I regularly—when I was Chair—I regularly sent
things back if there was no notification. And if the person, the landholder—and
Mr. Spence can testify to that, he was there when I was Chair—and if they did not
do this, we sent them back. So a lot of this actually transpires, yeah, and as we
put these inside to where they will consider it, it's a good chance for the
Department to work with the Planning Commission in addressing a policy to
make sure that it's written and it stays the way it is. So a lot of things that we
don't really...we need to have the flexibility is what I'm saying; or the Planning
Commission to do what a lot of the things that were asked them to do, they doing
already. It's just -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --that it's not in the format that we see it before us
because we're not looking at everything that the Planning Commission has and
their rules and guidelines, we're not looking at all of that right now. And so a lot
of the things we discuss over here, and one of the reasons it's taking so much
time, is that we're being redundant in addressing a lot of things that are done
already at different levels. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, on 1046 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I would like to change; and right now it reads,
"Focus urban growth, to the extent practicable, away from Prime, Productive and
Important Agricultural Lands." Okay, and I'd like to change it, "Focus urban
growth, to the extent practicable, away from Agricultural Lands in production and
in particular Important Agricultural Lands."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is there a second?
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MS. HAMMAN: Can, can you repeat that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. "Focus urban growth, to the extent
practicable, away from agricultural lands in production and in particular
Important Ag Lands." So what I've, what I've eliminated basically is "Prime"
because...and, and the word from, from lands...agricultural lands that are in
production. Again we've lost a lot of productive ag land, so we wanna protect
those that are in production right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is the Chair allowed to a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, you cannot. No, no, no, you cannot, Chair.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good try, but cannot.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Here, I'll, I'll second for discussion. I, I just don't see
that it's a significant enough change.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino and reluctantly
seconded by Mr. White . . . (laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Chair, you know, I...and that's
what...well let me, let me say it this way, I don't want to waste the time. I, I...if I
make something and nobody really feels it's important enough to change, then I
have no problems with no second. I mean I'm not offended. I, I see something,
I'm trying to make it a little stronger, but if they think it's not, then that's fine.
And, and I, I...we can move along. You know, it's not like I'm offended if no
one seconds anything I do. You know what I mean? So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well...and the reason I asked if the Chair can second it 'cause I
would've like to have discussed this because we did talk about it in the, in the
objective. We wanted to change "Prime" to "Productive" because they're...it
may not be Prime land, but it is productive. So I would certainly support that
motion to be consistent with our objectives.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well again this one really trying to focus in not
only on that part, but also agricultural land that's in production right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, so we wanna stop losing anything; and
those that are in -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if you lose 'em, that just counter to what we're
trying to do, but anyhow.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I, I would suggest that "Productive" is already
there, the "Important Ag Lands" is already there; and, to me, "Productive"
protects more than just the lands that are in production.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I believe it was Mr. Watanabe's testimony that
mention "Prime" and "Productive" as terms have not been defined so I wanted to
run that by Department. And I think Mr. Victorino's running off all
Mr. Watanabe's proposals here on his matrix. So I'm just curious: comments
about "Prime" and "Productive", those words.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman Prime agricultural lands have a, a
definition through the State of Hawaii's Agricultural Lands of Importance to the
State of Hawaii. That's a system that was adopted by the Board of Agriculture.
They have three rating systems: Prime, Unique, and Other Agricultural Lands.
The Prime lands are rated the highest of those three categories. It's not a perfect
system, but it's a system that has been used for, for, for a number of years.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Summers...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, if I may ask Mr. Summers, I
have been told by agricultural experts, difference between Prime and, and
Productive. Prime can be land right out here on the isthmus which is not as
productive as land maybe along the Haiku side where, you know, the ag...the soil
is much better, it's more productive. But Prime has location—the location nearest
to harbors, accessibility for exports, other ability to move product in and out not
only to export but to import—you know, water availability, and/or land that can
be developed. And so between the word "Prime" and "Productive" sometimes
Prime land can be not as productive as Productive versus the word "Prime".
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct. And we prefer using both terms. The, the nice thing
about "Productive" is that it can include lands that are in production, but may not
be Prime. It also may include certain specialty crops that maybe aren't necessary
or don't have to occur on Prime, Unique, and Other lands. So I think
"Productive" is a, is a good term to use, but I prefer marrying it to "Prime" so
using the term "Prime" and "Productive", using both of those words.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'd just like to ask the Department if they have the three
definitions available. If they could be read.
MR. SUMMERS: Not, not in the Glossary. We can do that for the Members if they
would like.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Are they available online somewhere that we could
retrieve?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I've...I mean I've got the definitions with me that are set forth
by ALISH, the Board of Agriculture, but it would probably be a good idea to add
that to the Glossary if we're going to use the term.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But can you read them now for the Members -MR. SUMMERS: Sure. I can do that for you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and the public?
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, the ALISH system established by the Board of Agriculture
were established in 1977. Classification/criteria: soil qualities for traditional
-25-
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crops, grazing and crops that are unique to Hawaii. The major strengths of this
system are that the Prime lands typically were the sugar and pineapple lands. So
typically when you talk about the Prime lands on our ALISH, you're talking about
lands that are watered, they've been used extensively for land extensive types of
agriculture: sugar cane and the like. The unique category was more for specialty
crops: taro, watercress, that type of thing. The Other Agricultural Lands was
primarily ranching land, so a lot of the land Upcountry. But the, the Prime
designation...if you did an overlay of ALISH Prime and Land Study Bureau A
and B, you have a pretty close match. So it's sort of the best of the best, but with
an idea of sort of plantation crop agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so it's, it's more of a designation rather than a
definition.
MR. SUMMERS: I, I would -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It doesn't sound like you have a specific...
MR. SUMMERS: --yeah, I would concur with that statement based on the criteria that
they used to, to establish the system.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh. Chair, it would help if we had a definition for,
for the two, but I... anyway. We can move on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well we can request that of the, of the Department. We can get
a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think...Mr. Chair?
MR. SPENCE: We can get that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I think that'd be very important, you know, that
we, we, we understand what Prime and, and, and Productive lands, you know, so I
think... Can we get definitions for both?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think...and I think it is important that we reference ALISH if
we're gonna do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: That's probably the best way.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, that would help clarify things.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That was going to be my next comment is that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --we have a responsibility under -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the Important Agricultural Lands Act to start to do our
side of the responsibility. So it doesn't make sense for us to have a different set
of definitions than the, than the State law.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, Mr. Summers, if you could summarize what you would put
in the Glossary so we...at least we know what we're gonna be working off of for
the rest of the day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: I think we would essentially identify Prime as being defined by the
State through the Agricultural Lands of Importance to the State of Hawaii. We
actually have a definition of this in our Zoning Ordinance, and we reference the
ALISH system in our Agricultural District Ordinance. So the other advantage is it
creates some consistency.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And that is?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the definition for "productive" would be?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the definition for "productive" is something that we'll have to
work on I mean I haven't seen a standard definition for that. But I think it would
capture those concepts of land that's in production, land that maybe doesn't fit
neatly... comfortably in a category; but is highly suitable for tropical agriculture,
some of the unique crops we have here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And does ALISH have three separate categories?
MR. SUMMERS: They, they do have three separate categories.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and I, I think that's...that, that would
really help all of us to understand.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, but I would also say that like many other
Members here, I get assistance from various parts of our community. And
whether I agree or not, there's some things that I put in and I, I agree, I work with
them on this. So when other Members have a problem with it, then, then read it
and understand it; and then when they do theirs, I do not criticize what they do. I
either agree or disagree. So I would hope Members here will look at what they're
trying to do and keep it to that point and not be criticizing what others do. That's
my comment to that, Mr Chair, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. So we have a motion from Mr. Victorino and
seconded by Mr. White to have the language as it is up, up top. Any further
comments? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Measure fails, four ayes...actually three ayes and two
noes. Chair votes no.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Vice-Chair Couch and Councilmember Carroll.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION FAILED.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know you mentioned to Mr. Riebling in regards to
maps and we've been deleting them all throughout.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have been in favor of keeping them in all
throughout. So again here we are and, you know, it's just a reference and a, a
basically a point of reference. And I'm looking at the 7-1 and it's, it's a, it's a
good...it's something to...good to refer to, to get a general idea where all these
agriculturally designated areas are. So I again, you know, I move to keep it in.
And knowing that it's not a policy or what we live and die by, but it's our
reference. So again I'm sure there's no support for that, but...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In, in, in a...are you saying to put it in, in all references?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Seven dash one, yeah, map.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All references in the matrix? 'Cause it's been...the, the
Department-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Has deleted them out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --the current Planning Director deleted it throughout the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --the matrix. So you're asking to put them back in -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --wherever it's been removed?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Strictly for referral, reference -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --purposes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is there a second? Hearing none...Mr. Summers [sic].
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, and, and just for the, for the body's information, in 1065, we do
leave the reference in. We would like to use it more as a reference map, you
know, you can show a number of different things through such a map. The, the
primary reason I took it out is because...or I recommended that it be taken out is
because the, the Plan called for an, an overlay district for... so in other words, let's
put another layer of zoning on top of our agricultural lands. I think, you know,
there, there's language that, that I'm supporting in here to revise our, our
zoning... our agricultural zoning as it is. I think it's something that, you know,
it's...we've had this, this last iteration of agricultural zoning since 1998. Some
things have worked, some things have not. I think it is time that we take a look at
it, perhaps we can address the public notification issue in that. But just to, to say,
"Let's establish an overlay, that'll fix everything", I don't think that's really the
case. So I recommended that we take out reference to the overlay and reference
to the map in most of the cases here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, and, Members, if, if I may, we, we had talked
about in all the other chapters that we'd gone, gone through so far is putting the
maps at the back and referring to them as a, as a general...at one time, then we
were gonna say how we're gonna refer to them. But my point is on maps like
this, first of all, how big of a map? Is this the one map we're gonna do? And
second of all, if you look at Kihei where the...there's a color of an agriculture and
I can't tell whether it's agricultural 2 or 3, so there's one flaw in the map. And
then the other one is, where is that? It's nowhere near any TMK lines. So unless
we have metes and bounds, we're opening ourselves up to huge lawsuits and
discrepancies and we've had this happen before. So using it as a general
reference, I, I totally agree with it, but putting it as an official overlay, it just
doesn't work in my opinion.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Summers...or Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: I would also point out that at such time as, as this body does include
some kind of map for agricultural areas, it's gonna change a lot between now and
the time it's adopted because we haven't gotten to the growth boundaries yet.
Those things may expand or contract or I'm not sure what. So there's, you know,
we couldn't just take the map as it exists today and adopt it because it's, it's going
to change by whatever this body decides with the growth boundaries.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. And that's, that's my point, too, is we're not gonna
be...and when we, when we hit Chapter 8, everybody's gonna see how difficult it
is to determine exactly where that boundary is. Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I, I think the Members, when we get focused on 1065, if
you read it carefully, basically the map is simply used in this context as
information for whoever may update the Ag Zoning Ordinance. So it speaks right
now in the, in the Ag district we have one set of standards for all ag lands
regardless of the history of use, whether lands are in production or, or not in
production, whether they're Important Ag Lands or they're not Important Ag
Lands. We think we can strengthen our Ag zoning by having a couple of different
categories. And so the map in this context, in this use, really visualizes that
concept. And, and so that's the goal. It, it doesn't... it's not self-effectuating by
virtue of simply adopting 1065.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I, and I can see that in 1065 it is more of a, hey, this is an
example. So that's exactly what we would use the maps for, something like that.
Members, any other considerations for Nos. 1040 through 1065.3 . . . (short
pause) . . . or is it 1065.2?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To 1065 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point 2, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Point 2, yeah? . . . (Short pause) . . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if I haven't heard anybody speaking up, we'll call for the
vote.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I do have one more I'd like to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --bring forward and I, I like this one in particular.
And it's 1053.1 and it's a new one and I think this came from the Director
himself And it says, support and promote the profitability of Maui's agricultural
businesses through tax incentives and other programs or subsidies. I'd like to
change that to, support and promote the viability of farmers and ranchers and...in,
in those...particularly those of...in Important Ag Lands. And again this was, you
know, given to us from the, from the farmers industry, but they're also inclusive
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ranchland. You know, and sometimes when we talk ag, we don't include ranchers
in, in that. So sometimes "support and promote profitability", that's a hard one to
sometimes put forward because what is, and what is, and how much is profit,
profit. Again, and then now, this is one of those things that makes the public
sometimes real edgy when you're offsetting and assisting and you wanna keep ag
viable. But all of a sudden if, you know, these ag businesses are making
tremendous profits—those days have kinda gone to the wayside for a little while,
and hopefully one day it will be back—however, then there's other businesses
that are, you know, struggling along and, and now we're trying to, you know,
say...make them profitable. Okay, I think that's something we gotta really
consider when you...then the hotel industry, Mr. White may come to us, "I'm not
making profit." You said that a few times. Other industries may say, "I'm not
making a profit", retail, okay. You know, so again where is the line that we draw
on that word "profitability"? And that's my concern.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's the suggestion I have...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So let me see if we can get a second before we get into -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --too much further discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Can we have him restate the...what the motion is?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. "Support...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Which, which number is he on?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This...ten fifty...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten fifty-three point one. And it's a new one, I
think Mr., the Planning Director, Mr. Spence, put that in there. And I not, I not
against the intent, but I just wanna make it...why I think, you know, like the
farming industry is saying, support and promote -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let's...yeah, let's make a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the vitality [sic] of farmers and ranchers and in
particular those on Important Ag Lands. Again, protecting Important Ag Lands.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by
Mr. White. Members, any comments? Seeing none, I, I do wanna make a
comment. This, this number has huge implications through everything else we're
going through. Other committees, I think the Budget and Finance Committee, the
Ag TIG process, this is where we determine—and, and maybe we need to refine it
or add something else—whether we determine, are we supporting any and all ag
which includes a backyard farmer? If you got something, you're just doing it for
your own, your own sustenance or even partial sustenance or are we going to
support commercial ag as well or only commercial ag? And that discussion
we've had in, in the Budget and Finance Committee and, and the leaning has been
towards commercial ag only. But now this is where we decide whether or not we
want to do that. So I urge everybody to consider this very carefully on how we're
gonna do this. Is this...because we talk about "profitability" or "viability", that's
the, the big question. If we stick with "profitability", then we we're saying, "Well
it's only commercial ag." If we go with "viability", it implies sustainable ag as
well. And, and the ramification that has in, in the existing bills we have before
Budget and Finance, the agricultural is huge. So...Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would suggest that "viability" would refer more to
commercial than to sustainability or, or subsistence farming as an example.
Because it's, you know, viability is generally having to do with, with income,
sales, and...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I, I, I can see your point there, but if...would the
Department or could somebody else say, "Well viable, if it's growing fruit that,
that...or, or vegetables that I can eat and give to my neighbors, I think that's
viable." So, Department-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah before the Department chimes in, again
although I don't agree with Mr. White totally, I think the word "profitability"
automatically indicates business.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but we're removing "profitability".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, that's what I'm saying. But the
word "viability", you know, you can contrast that word, you know. What does it
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really mean? Something that's viable, that's producing, and, you know, maybe
not making a profit, but it's viable and it's on Prime ag land. So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do we have a comment from the Department on how the
long-term guys here would interpret that word?
MR. SUMMERS: Well I think "profitability" does provide a pretty direct nexus -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --to commercial agriculture. I mean and we're striving for
profitability, we're not saying they have to be profitable. I would also say that
another important term in this is "businesses". And the term "property tax
incentives" which is very specific to the discussion that's occurring today. So
this -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
MR. SUMMERS: --existing policy is, is very clear, it's written with...it's fairly
powerful the way it's written with the term "profitability" and "businesses".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. SUMMERS: I like the other policy as well because it ties things to IAL, but maybe
that's a separate policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which other policy would that be?
MR. SUMMERS: The policy being proposed by the Farm Bureau is, is much broader
and it references the adoption of Important Ag Lands. And there are two things
we have to consider. One, under... it's, it's gonna be a heavy lift getting our
Important Ag Lands identified and adopted by the State Land Use Commission.
It's not gonna happen overnight; but it's an important thing and it's important to
reference these incentives to that eventual outcome, the designation of Important
Ag Lands. In the meantime, this existing policy is very specific and it's
something that the County's wrestled with for a long time.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The original over here that we
have or the new one that we have, supports and promote profitability of Maui's
agricultural businesses through property tax incentives and other programs and
subsidies, "agricultural business" assumes what it is, what it's going to grow.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but the motion is to remove that language and put in,
"Support and promote the viability of farmers and ranchers in particular those on
Important Ag Lands." It doesn't talk about business.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: My comment is I think the wording over here would
have more effect and lead us down a...the path that we really want to go in
Budget...in our Budget Committee. I'm sorry that Mr. Pontanilla's not here, but I
like the wording that we have over here, not the motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, you know what, being the Vice-Chair of this
Committee, I'm very reluctant to have this very important discussion with five
people. And I, I realize, you know, some people are on vacation and some have
other things; but this discussion, I mean we're setting a huge policy decision right
here with, with five people.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With that being said, Mr. Chair, I would really
prefer to defer all of this until we have all Members here because I agree with
you. We're trying to make decisions and four people are not here. That's...and
that was our biggest problem the last term around. We had seven people on the
Committee, right, and two that weren't there, and then we had five Members join
us this year, so we have a total of seven Members who have not gone through this
process -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and only Ms. Baisa and myself who's done this
for the third time around. So I agree, you know, you do this and then the other
guys find out, and then when we go back to the review, then we change it again?
So, you know, I, I don't mind, I'm here, I don't care; but the point is, we keep,
you know, and if any one of us disagree with any of this, shoot, it doesn't go
forward. So it may, may be prudent to say, "Enough for today." And I mean, you
know, Mr. Chair, I, I...you're the one that makes that decision; but I think we're
running into that, that tire in the mud syndrome, we're stuck in the mud and, you
know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Members, I'm gonna take a five minute recess. Stick
around real close, but we'll be...we'll resume at quarter 'tit three. This
Committee meeting is in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS:

2:40 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:50 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . The General Plan Committee of December 15,
2011 will come back to order. Members, in discussing it with the attorneys
and...oh, by the way I want to welcome Mr. Pontanilla, he's able to join us now.
In discussing this with the attorneys, the Vice-Chair of this Committee is very
reluctant to, to push a direction or even to hear a discussion unless we have at
least the Chair of the Committee, but also all the Members of the Committee.
This is a very important philosophical discussion that we have to have, and we
can't have the philosophical discussion without all of our Members. And this is
the, this is the very spot where we have to determine what we want to do that
affects Mr. Pontanilla's committee and a few other committees how we, how we
work in those committees. What we decide in this portion of the matrix
determines how we...what direction we go in Mr. Pontanilla's committee with the
Ag Bill stuff. I am very reluctant to have this discussion without at least two
more Members, you know, maybe one Member can be absent, but to have three
Members absent at this time, I, I'm just very reluctant to continue on with the
meeting. And so that...with that being said, unless there's an objection, I
would...yeah, hold on. There is a motion on the floor for 1053.1. My, my
suggestion would be to defer this whole item until we get a full Committee sooner
rather than later. I mean if, if we're gonna have people still not showing up, then
we may have to go continue, but we do need to have this discussion and it's a
very important discussion. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair, and, and I can concur with what
you're saying. I, I, I support that. I withdraw the motion, you know, so that
everything will stay as status quo. If you want, I would even withdraw all the
motions from the beginning so that, you know, we, we start...I guess what I
would consider clean from where we, you know, and that way everybody else
can...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We don't have to, we don't have to go that far.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like to keep what we've done so far -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --be incorporated. I would like to ask if it's okay with the
Members to have the Department come up with...have a discussion with the
people that they need to have a discussion with, come up with the new language
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and whatnot that we've come up with so far, and I ask the Members to really go
over and discuss with your constituents and, and really go over this one and be
ready for a really deep and important discussion. For the next meeting which is
going to be—what is it, the 8 th , 7 th ?—somewhere around the 7 th or 6 th of January.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think the 5 th .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: January 5 th , okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 5 th . I going say January 5th
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I concur and I would like to take
it a little bit further. That at the discretion of the Chair, when you see it coming to
the point in any item that we come up with, that if the...we defer it and we have
a...to where we can come back to it later, when it gets to the point where we're
talking about something for 20 minutes or it's getting on in time, is one of the
reasons we're so far behind.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If we're talking about something for ten minutes and
it's obvious that we have a problem with it, that the Chair could just at that time
make the decision to defer the item. And we could come back to it later at the
appropriate time after the proper... give everybody a chance to, like you say, look
at it, the Department to look at it, and I think that in the end would really make
things move a lot faster.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Also another thing I think that has confused us a lot
is that, you know, like here, I got four stacks of paper.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and, and every time we come back, there's
more and, and then they say, "No, work off of this one not this one." So...and I
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know Ms. Baisa has tried real hard, and I appreciate it. She, she has come down,
but sometimes last minute change from the Planning Director, you know, adds to
the challenge. So if we could know if this is the one we're gonna work and our
Staff knows that and says, "Don't bring anything else, don't bring anything else",
that way, we're not confused, we're not starting off of here. And you say, "Oh,
yeah, I think that's the one...oh, no, no." And then...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, it's...we've got lot of documents and
it's really been hard. The public themselves doesn't get some of these documents
until the meeting. So...and which sometimes is necessitated by, by Council rules
that until we get it, the public can get it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that makes it hard for them to understand and
for us to hear what they say. And they're reading off old documents and all of a
sudden, "No, no, no, it's changed." So, Mr. Chair, I...really some other
methodology of, you know, I think...and, and I think we have at times really
moved, you know -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --really smoothly, other times we have gotten that
syndrome of stuck-in-the-mud situations. And so...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't know that we're stuck in the mud so much here, this is
just something that, that I'm asking everybody to go back and really consider how
we want to treat agriculture. Whether it's gonna be subsistence all the way
through commercial or just commercial or somewhere in-between. And to have
that decided by now six Members I think is, is...doesn't do the, the issue justice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now we could continue on, but I think that is intertwined in the
whole set of matrix policies and objectives. So...Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: It's gonna be to get where I talk too much pretty
soon.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) .. .
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would like to tell those for the Members and the
Chair and the Staff to consider that commercial farming and just subsistence
farming are apples and oranges -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --and they need to be addressed separately, they
shouldn't even be in the same paragraph. And we need to separate this and make
it very clear, and I hope that we can, next meeting, perhaps we can address it that
way 'cause we've been trying to address the two together all of this time and I
would hope that we can separate them completely. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I, I just got here and I, I was
looking at the submission by the Maui County Farm Bureau in regards to the
areas that you probably stopped right now. And they come up with a language, to
me, that is...can work both ways, can work both ways, you know, taking care of
the commercial...big commercial farmers as well as the small ones for
subsistency farming.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that, that's the question is, do, do, do we want to
encompass everything or are we...and it's more, more important for your
committee, Mr. Pontanilla, that depending on how...what we...how we shape this
argument here, is how your two bills that are in there, ag dedication and the home
sites, makes a big decision...make, makes a big difference in the decision on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Those bills. So...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But I, I don't know if you had reviewed the Farm
Bureau's letter.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we were going through that...through some of that as
well. And, and I guess that's a question to the public as well, you know,
especially the Farm Bureau and whatnot. Are we here to support commercial ag
or are we here to support all ag? And so that's the question I'd like everybody to
think over the New Year. And, and I hate to say I'm punting it to, to Ms. Baisa,
but I think that...this is her Committee and this is the decision that she needs to be
involved in as well as Council Chair Mateo and Councilmember Hokama because
both of their districts have a lot of ag as well. It's just something that I feel very
uncomfortable with, this small number of folks discussing. So what I'd like to do
without objection is to keep the changes we've made so far and have them
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incorporated with any changes that...with our discussion and, and probably the
definitions to Prime and Productive land. And can you throw in "sustainable",
"subsistence farming", and "commercial farming" as well, what your Department
considers those? And then have something to the Members and to the public prior
to the January 5 th meeting which means you probably have to do it before, before
the New Year's. So I'm sorry to give you that assignment, but it's something that
we need to get to the public so the public can comment on it; and I...because this
is something very important, not just to us nine, but everybody out there that has
to deal with ag. So without objections, I'd like to give those instructions to the
Department and the Staff and then defer this meeting until the next...I guess to
January 5 th . Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair, the only concern that I would have is that if
we're looking at the matrix, we may also need to be taking another look at the, at
the text.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So rather than... so if, if you're moving forward with the
understanding that maybe we need to revisit some of the actions we took today,
then I would, I would agree with that. Otherwise, I would, I would object.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, we, we...what, what I was gonna do is have what we made
today all in one packet and hand it to you so that that's what we work off And if
you don't like what we, you know, some of the things we did or want to tweak
what we did, that's fine, too. But we will go through the text again and we will
go through the matrix. That's my...that would be my recommendation to
Chair Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I'd also like to make the comment that I, I
understand your, your comments about how important this is to the bills that are
in the, in the hopper now. But again, you know, this is a...this is supposed to be a
guide, this is not the actual policy that's going to, you know, to provide the
details. So all of us I think support ag very strongly and one of the reasons I, I
concur with your decision to, to defer this matter is that a number of things have
been brought to us by the agricultural community that I mean we haven't seen any
testimony yet that has the number of disagreements or concerns on what's in the
matrix as we received today. And I'm very comfortable deferring because I think
we need to better understand their concerns and respond to them in a way that's
appropriate. So I, I appreciate the deferral, and I would like to have the ability to
move back into the text if necessary.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? I'd like to ask Corporation Counsel a
question if I may?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That...two things has happened. One, we are
deferring up to the point where we have supposedly completed with the same
statement being made that we can go back and look at everything that we have
worked on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let me, let me clarify what I...what the intent is...what my
intent is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I'm asking for the legal part now. And no
offense to you, Mr. Chair -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because I've been told when you defer
something, okay, technically you gotta...unless you've passed the whole
area... and we've not even passed anything, other than making some changes, we
not even finish Section 1.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The text was the only thing that we voted on. The
other parts we still...change, no, yes, no.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right? So I'm asking Mr. Giroux, just to be on the
safe side, number one, is it better and fair to start over again, pulling out all the
changes we had made already because we're gonna...I, I guarantee we going back
to the text and do all that over.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So with that in mind, now the matrix that
we put things in maybe some of the things won't even match up again so now we
wanna pull that out, right? So again we have that challenge. And number two is,
you mentioned that to get that to us and to the public...now I've always been told
when we make changes of this nature that we have voted on already, that it cannot
be...go out to the public until the Members get it first. Okay, no, that's what I've
been told so I'm just wanting to correct this because there were changes,
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amendments and stuff I wanted to do, I could not pass out to the public until the
Members got the changes first. So I want Mr. Giroux to answer those two
questions 'cause those are very -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --important and legal questions, Mr. Chair. And
I'm not wanting to prolong it, but -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, no worries.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I just want the facts on the table.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Giroux?
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. I think the first question actually invades into the
area of Robert's Rules of Order. So as far as whether or not this body is going to
debate whether this deferral stops debate on amendments that have been
previously discussed is gonna be an issue of order brought up by the Chair and
then discussed by the body. That, that's gotta be clarified if you wanna clarify it
before you defer, that, that should be done or when you bring up the, the issue at
the next meeting, it should be clarified at the beginning of the meeting. What,
what are the parameters of, of the discussion and debate, and that's gonna be the
Chair's purview. So to, you know, dodge that one. Not to dodge the next one
. . . (laughter) . . ., the next one is, is I think arises some discussion of the
Sunshine Law. Whether or not distributing possible amendments prior to the
meeting would engage the Members in a possible offline debate. And the only
advice I can say is, don't, don't...if, if, if materials are distributed, do not discuss
those materials with other Members or engage them in, in commitments to vote in
any, in any way.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Giroux, the question I think is, before us, is that we've
made some changes, and it was my intent to put... incorporate those changes in
the document that goes out on the, you know, the, the notice...during the notice.
So it's the document that everybody sees all at the same time. That's I think the
question is, can we incorporate the changes we've made today in that document
and say, "Okay, this is our starting point" or do we start back from the documents
that were given today or, or, or a semblance thereof in-between?
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, again that's gonna be an issue of order because what...the way
you're progressing is that almost every meeting that we've come to the Planning
Director has submitted his proposed changes and then the, or the, the Committee
has gone forward as that as being your initial template.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. GIROUX: So that, that has to be agreed on I, I think by the Chair or the body
of...you know, do you want, do you want to start the next meeting with a
template that has integrated some of the possible changes you've already agreed
on or do you want to start as if those changes have never been made? I think the
most logical is to start with the changes that have been at least agreed upon and go
from there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and that's the Chair's intent. We're gonna start over again
from the text on down, but incorporating—there were some changes that weren't
incorporated before—so getting it cleaner, including what we've discussed today
and, and agreed upon today. And we could always change it, it can always be
changed as we go through; that's, that's not an issue there. Does that satisfy you?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, but Mr. Giroux failed to answer the last part
of the question. He said about passing it out to us and not discussing it. What
about to the public -MR. GIROUX: Yeah, that would be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --`cause we haven't changed anything?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's the working document.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the working document.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, that should be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That should be fine? Okay, fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, maybe I'll forget, but just a fast question.
All, all, all of the issues that we had questions on and, and we deferred it to the
next meeting, have we taken care all of those things?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Because I, I remember part of this discussion is
that we're gonna be making a, a second pass.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So whatever is decided today or, or in the future,
we still gonna make that second pass.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay? Any further discussion? Then without objection, I'd
like to defer this item to the next meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: GCB, GRH, and DAM)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Before you adjourn the meeting, the
Budget and Finance Committee have already set schedules in regards to district
meetings -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --regarding the real property tax disparity, and I
don't know, you know, what it's gonna cause as we review the Maui Island Plan.
So as far as the Chairman for the Committee, I, I'm, I'm moving forward, I'm
moving forward -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --you know, we up or down this particular
proposal. Just to let you know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and I did wanna mention, too, two things: one
procedural and then one, we still have the main motion on the floor if you
wouldn't mind let's see...no, we can leave it on the floor. We kinda have to
leave it on the floor, do we not? Because if we withdraw the, if you withdraw the
motion, then all the changes go away. Is that correct?
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair, you can leave the motion on the floor.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think we'll leave the motion on the floor. So Staff, if you
could remind the Chair when she comes back that that's what's...the motion is
still on the floor. The, the other thing I wanted to mention is Mr. White made a
comment about this being a General Plan and whatnot, I think it was Mr. White.
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This...it's in, in this...the Vice-Chair's opinion that this is the one place that we
set the, the direction of agriculture as a general guideline. Then when we get
down into the community plans, we'll definitely be specific; but this is the place
where we say, is it, is it...all the way from subsistence to commercial or just
commercial or somewhere in-between. This has gotta be the place in my opinion.
Now I may be wrong. Even though it is the General Plan, in general what does
the, what does the Council think? So any further comments? Okay, that being
said, everybody have...this is the last Committee meeting of the year. Everybody
have happy holidays, Merry Christmas and a happy New Year's. The meeting is
adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 3:11 p.m.
APPROVED:

GL DYS t BAISA, CHAIR
eneral Plan Committee
gp:min:1 11215
-
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